
  

 

City and County of Swansea 
 
Notice of Meeting 
 
You are invited to attend a Meeting of the 

 

Armed Forces Community Covenant Signatories 
Panel 

 

At: 
 

Committee Room 2 - Civic Centre, Swansea 
 

On: 
 

Monday, 25 November 2019 

Time: 
 

2.00 pm 

Chair: Councillor Wendy Lewis 
 

 
 

Agenda 
Page No. 

1   Apologies for Absence.  
 
2   Disclosures of Personal & Prejudicial Interest.  

 www.swansea.gov.uk/DisclosuresofInterests  
 
3   Minutes. 1 - 6 

 To approve & sign the Minutes of the previous meeting(s) as a correct 
record. 

 

 
4   Supporting Service Children in Education.  
 
5   Armed Forces Covenant Regional Project.  
 
6   Update from MOD.  
 
7   Swansea Bay University Health Board, Armed Forces Forum.  
 
8   Update from Panel Members.  
 
 

Next Meeting: Monday, 27 January 2020 at 2.00 pm 
 

 

 
 
Huw Evans 
Head of Democratic Services  
Monday, 18 November 2019 

Contact: Gareth Borsden - 01792 636824 

http://www.swansea.gov.uk/DisclosuresofInterests


 

 

 
Armed Forces Community Covenant Signatories Panel 

Signatory Contact Telephone Email/ Address 

City & County of 
Swansea 

Councillor Wendy Lewis, 
AFCC Champion 

07866271605   Cllr.Wendy.Lewis@swansea.gov.uk 

HM Lord Lieutenant of 
West Glamorgan 

Byron Lewis 
 

Byron.lewis@btinternet.com  

Army Captain Chris Evans MBE 01792 401528 

157 (Welsh) Regt RLC 
233 (West Glamorgan) Transport Squadron 
The Royal Logistic Corps (Volunteers) 
Army Reserve Centre, The Grange 
Swansea SA3 5AD Chris.evans582@mod.gov.uk 

RAF 

Air Commodore Adrian 
Williams OBE ADC MA BA 

FCILT RAF  
Sqn Ldr S L Cairns MA RAFR 

 
c/o 614 Sqn, Ty Llewellyn, Morgan Street 
Cardiff, CF10 4FG 

Navy 
WO1 Steve Jones 

Lt Cdr Ruth Fleming 
 

navymr-cambriauwo@mod.uk 
ruth.fleming@royalnavymail.mod.uk 
 

SSAFA David Singletary 
01792 653432 
07940 576977 

SSAFA Office, Alamein Road, Landore,SA1 2HP 
West.Glamorgan@ssafa.org.uk 

Probation, Wales 
CRC (Community 

Rehabilitation 
Company). 

Paul Jones 
Rachel Edwards 

 

 
 

07896 259795 /  
01792 645505 / 

479390 
 

Wales Probation Trust West Glamorgan House 
12 Orchard Street Swansea SA1 5AD 
Rachel.edwards@workinglinkssecure.co.uk  
Paul.Jones@workinglinkssecure.co.uk 
www.workinglinks.co.uk 

Prison Service 
Lauren Watson 

Governor  
 HMP Swansea, 200 Oystermouth Road, Swansea,SA1 3SR 

South Wales Police 
Tony McAlinden 
Alison Fischer 

 
07790944116 

Chief Inspector Operations & Policy Manager  
Offender Management & Substance Misuse 

Swansea Bay 
Regional Equality 
Council (SBREC) 

Taha Idris 
Chief Executive 

 
Swansea Bay Regional Equality Council 
Mansel House, 101 Mansel Street 
Swansea, SA1 5UE  

Welsh Air Ambulance 
Mark Stevens 

Fundraising Manager 
 

Wales Air Ambulance, Ty Elusen, 
Bay Studios Business Park,Fabian Way,Swansea SA1 8QJ  

Ospreys Rugby Paul Whapham 01792 616503 
Liberty Stadium, Landore, Swansea SA1 2FA 
PA: paul.whapham@ospreysrugby.com 

Change Step Kev Bogdan 
0728 3414 725 

 
 

46 Talbot Rd, Port Talbot, SA13 1HU. 
kevinbogdan@wcada.org  

Job Centre Plus 
Mark Hurry 

Partnership Manager 
 

DWP, Swansea Jobcentre, 37-38 High Street, 
Swansea, SA1 1LS 

ABMU (NHS) 
 

Jan Worthing 
Locality Director 

 
ABMU Health Board, Swansea Locality, 
12th Floor, Oldway Centre, 36 Orchard Street 
Swansea  

Mid and West Wales 
Fire and Rescue 

Service 

Steve Davies 
Andy Mills  

sp.davies@mawwfire.gov.uk 
a.mills@mawwfire.gov.uk 

Swansea Council for 
Voluntary Service 

(SCVS) 

Alyx Baharie 
Lauren Howlett 

01792 544005 
Voluntary Action Centre,7 Walter Road, 
Swansea SA1 5NF alyx_baharie@scvs.org.uk 
Lauren_Howlett@scvs.org.uk 

Royal British Legion – 
Swansea Branch 

Squadron Leader Phil. C. 
Flower MBE DL RAFVR(T) 

Anna Looker 
John Williams 

07814177193 

City of Swansea Branch Royal British Legion 
pflower@britishlegion.org.uk 
jwilliams1@britishlegion.org.uk 
alooker@britishlegion.org.uk 

University of Wales 
Trinity St David 

Medwin Hughes 
 

Tania Davies 

01792 481216 
 

medwin.hughes@sm.uwtsd.ac.uk 
tania.davies@uwtsd.ac.uk 

Gower College 
Swansea 

Mark Jones 
Principal   

Gower College Swansea, Tycoch Road, Swansea SA2 9EB  

Swansea University 
Peter Neville 

 
01792 295391 

English Language Training Services, Margam Building, 
Swansea University, Swansea  
SA2 8PP p.l.neville@swansea.ac.uk 

mailto:Byron.lewis@btinternet.com
mailto:Chris.evans582@mod.gov.uk
mailto:navymr-cambriauwo@mod.uk
mailto:ruth.fleming@royalnavymail.mod.uk
mailto:West.Glamorgan@ssafa.org.uk
mailto:Rachel.edwards@workinglinkssecure.co.uk
mailto:Paul.Jones@workinglinkssecure.co.uk
http://www.workinglinks.co.uk/
mailto:paul.whapham@ospreysrugby.com
mailto:kevinbogdan@wcada.org
mailto:sp.davies@mawwfire.gov.uk
mailto:a.mills@mawwfire.gov.uk
mailto:alyx_baharie@scvs.org.uk
mailto:Lauren_Howlett@scvs.org.uk
mailto:pflower@britishlegion.org.uk
mailto:jwilliams1@britishlegion.org.uk
mailto:alooker@britishlegion.org.uk
tel:01792%20481216
mailto:medwin.hughes@sm.uwtsd.ac.uk
tel:01792%20295154
mailto:p.l.neville@swansea.ac.uk


  

Remploy Swansea 
Eleonora Evans 
Stephanie Pass 

 
Remploy Employment Services, Alexandra House,1 
Alexandra Road, Swansea, SA1 5ED.  

Citizens Advice 
Swansea Neath Port 

Talbot 
Jannine Nicholas 01792 739914 

City Gates, Wind Street, Swansea SA1 1EE 
jannine.nicholas@citizensadvicesnpt.org.uk. 
 

Age Cymru Swansea 
Bay 

Chief Executive Officer  
Ty Davies, Tawe Business Village 
Phoenix Way Enterprise Park 
Swansea SA7 9LA 

Veterans NHS Wales Victoria Williams  Victoria.Williams4@wales.nhs.uk  

Veterans Club 
Sandy Shaw 

Kathryn Morgans 

07581 293292 sandy@veterans-club.co.uk 
secretary@veterans-club.co.uk 
 

Armed Forces Bikers Tony Hayward 
 ma.hayward2@btopenworld.com  

 

British Training Board  Adrian Rabey  Adrian@britishtrainingboard.org.uk  

Aartic Training 
 

Antony Rabey  Antony@aarticts.co.uk 

Merchant Navy 
Association 

Louise Snelgrove 
Capt Roy Griffiths 

  

Royal British Legion Peter Evans  PEvans@britishlegion.org.uk 

Cruse Sue Richards-Hoskin  
morgannwg@cruse.org.uk 
 

Help for Heroes Shelley Elgin 07916 640892 Shelley.elgin@helpforheroes.org.uk  

Blesma  
 

Thomas Hall 
Jason Suller 

07780 165085 
bsowest@blesma.org 
 

EFT Consult Adrian Matthews   adrianmatthews@eftconsult.co.uk 

Care after Combat 
 

Rob Nicholls   

 
The Poppy Factory 

 
Natalie McCombe  020 8940 3305 NatalieM@poppyfactory.org 

SToMP (Supporting 
the Transition of 

Military Personnel) 
Andy Jones 07817 941612 

andy.jones1@justice.gov.uk 
wales.stomp@justice.gov.uk 

Age Cymru 
Heather Ferguson 

Danielle Welsh 
 

heather.ferguson@agecymru.org.uk 
Danielle.Welsh@agecymru.org.uk 

Action on Hearing 
Loss 

Charis Moon  Charis.moon@hearingloss.org.uk 

Woody’s Lodge   
David@woodyslodge.org 
sian@woodyslodge.org  

Natural Resources 
Wales 

  Debbie.Hamer@cyfoethnaturiolcymru.gov.uk  

Swansea Bay 
University Health 

Board 

Chris Morrell  
Jackie Davies  
Fiona Smith 

 
christine.morrell@wales.nhs.uk 
jackie.davies2@wales.nhs.uk 
Fiona.smith6@wales.nhs.uk 

Third Sector & Trust 
Fund Commissioning 

Co-ordinator 

Spencer Martin 
 

01792 636734 Spencer.martin@swansea.gov.uk  

Regional Armed 
Forces Covenant 

Liaison Officer 
Grace Halfpenny 01639 763418 

g.c.halfpenny@npt.gov.uk 
 

Strategic Manager -
Tourism, Marketing & 

Events 
Fran Jenkins 01792 635201 

 
Frances.Jenkins@swansea.gov.uk 
 

Special Events 
 

David Price Deer 01792 635455 special.events@swansea.gov.uk  

Ageing Well 
Participation Officer 

 
Dominic Nutt 01792 522946 

Dominic.nutt@swansea.gov.uk 
 

Common Access 
Point for Adults  - 
Social Care 

Rachel Davies 
 

01792 636519 ext 
6617 

rachel.davies4@swansea.gov.uk  
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City and County of Swansea 
 

Minutes of the Armed Forces Community Covenant 
Signatories Panel 

 
Civic Centre, Swansea  

Monday, 29 July 2019 at 2.00 pm 

Present:  
 

 Councillors  
 June Burtonshaw and Wendy Lewis 

 
Representing Organisations  
Alyx Baharie SCVS 
Tania Davies UWTSD 
Capt Chris Evans MBE Welsh Transport Regiment 
Slt Matthew Hendery 
Anna Looker 
Natalie McCombe 

Tawe Division, HMS Cambria 
Royal British Legion 
The Poppy Factory 

Charis Moon 
Kath Jennings 
Kath Morgans 

Action on Hearing Loss 
Veterans Club 
Veterans Club 

Sandy Shaw 
Adrian Rabey 

Veterans Club 
British Training Board 

David Singletary 
Paul Thomas 

SSAFA 
Citizens Advice Bureau 

 
Officer(s)  
Gareth Borsden 
Dan Garner 
Pete Russell 
Maria Muldoon 
Grace Halfpenny 

Democratic Services Officer 
Local Area Coordinator 
Local Area Coordinator 
Housing Options Manager 
Regional Armed Forces Covenant Liaison Officer 

Spencer Martin 
Emma Thomas 

Third Sector & Trust Fund Commissioning Co-ordinator 
Special Events 

 
Apologies for Absence 
Lt Cdr Ruth Fleming, Mark Hurry, David Price Deer & Janine Nicholas 
 

 
53 Outgoing Chair. 

 
Councillor June Burtonshaw outlined that she had recently resigned from her role as 
the Armed Forces Champion. She had been replaced by Councillor Wendy Lewis, 
who she wished well in her new role. 
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Minutes of the Armed Forces Community Covenant Signatories Panel (29.07.2019) 
Cont’d 

 

She thanked Officers of the Council and her fellow Members of the Panel for their 
help and support over the last few years, and indicated she had been proud to have 
carried out the role. 
 
Capt Chris Evans paid tribute to Councillor Burtonshaw for her dedication and 
support during her time as Armed Forces Champion, during which time Swansea 
Council had achieved the Gold employer award status. 
 
All present thanked Councillor Burtonshaw for her dedication and wished her well for 
the future. 
 

54 Election of Chair for the Armed Forces Community Covenant Signatories 
Panel. 
 
Resolved that Councillor Wendy Lewis be elected Chair of the Armed Forces 
Covenant Panel. 
 

Councillor Wendy Lewis (Chair) presided. 
 

55 Election of Vice Chair for the Armed Forces Community Covenant Signatories 
Panel. 
 
Resolved that Capt Chris Evans be re-elected Vice Chair of the Armed Forces 
Covenant Panel. 
 

56 Disclosures of Personal & Prejudicial Interests. 
 
None. 
 

57 Minutes. 
 
Resolved that the Minutes of the Panel held on 25 March 2019 be agreed as a 
correct record. 
 
(Note: Councillor June Burtonshaw repeated her offer from the previous meeting to 
assist with any costs incurred by Panel Members relating to the stalls/marquee at the 
Airshow from her Community Budget. 
 
Capt Chris Evans indicated that he had provided the marquee at no cost. 
 
Councillor June Burtonshaw indicated she would now make a grant to the 
Covenant.) 
 

58 Swansea Council Housing Department. 
 
Maria Muldoon, Housing Options Manager, Swansea Council, outlined and referred 
to the Councils Homelessness Strategy which had been introduced in December 
2018. 
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Minutes of the Armed Forces Community Covenant Signatories Panel (29.07.2019) 
Cont’d 

 

She outlined the strategy was an ambitious one and detailed the main aims and 
objectives of the new scheme which had been introduced following a review of the 
old policy and feedback from stakeholders. 
 
She outlined the measures in place to try and identify veterans/serving personnel as 
part of the interview and application process. She indicated that historically numbers 
were low in Swansea. 
 
She outlined the well-established links with Swansea Prison. 
 
Members of the Panel asked various question to which the Officer responded. 
 
A web link via the Covenant page to the relevant Housing pages was suggested as a 
good way forward, and a key issue particularly with serving personnel was the 
managing of expectations for any Housing they would be moving into after leaving 
the forces, particularly if they were used to living on base. 
 
The good links with the various charities/voluntary groups etc already in place was 
outlined with regard to assistance with furniture, white goods etc, and a possible 
development of a “welcome pack” of information and useful contacts for new tenants 
to get assistance could be of benefit to new tenants. 
 

59 Local Area Coordination Team - Swansea Council. 
 
Dan Garner & Peter Russell, Members of the Local Area Coordination Team in 
Swansea Council outlined their and their colleagues roles in their respective 
communities across the City. 
 
They indicated their aim was to provide information, advice and support to anyone in 
their communities and help to build relationships. The team covers around half the 
City currently. 
 
They outlined that their approach which was a different one to Social Services, and 
based on a focus of a positive approach and looking to build on peoples skills, 
strengths and abilities.  
 
They indicated that they were less data and more people focused in their day to day 
dealings with the community. They detailed instances of experiences they had been 
involved in with veterans in their communities. 
 

60 Update from MOD. 
 
Capt Chris Evans reported on the reintroduction of the “Crucial Crew” initiative in 
conjunction with the High Sheriff. An event had been held at the Grange in June with 
over 1000 young people attending. 
 
The event has been booked in again for 2020. 
 
He referred to the excellent success of the Airshow/Armed Forces Day and indicated 
he hoped it and the flag raising ceremony could be repeated next year. 
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Minutes of the Armed Forces Community Covenant Signatories Panel (29.07.2019) 
Cont’d 

 

 
He indicated that the marquee would be available again next year, and he hoped to 
boost the numbers of young people/cadets involved on the day. 
 

61 Regional Armed Forces Covenant Project. 
 
Grace Halfpenny reported that she had attended the recent jobs fair and discussed 
the employment of veterans with over 30 employers, all of which seem keen to take 
on veterans. She outlined the positive feedback she had received from employers 
who had previously taken on veterans, and welcomed things like their positive 
attitude, punctuality, appearance and attention to detail. 
 
She referred to the Forces Children In Education funding that schools can apply for. 
She indicated that she would be meeting with Councillors and Headteachers in 
November to raise awareness of this funding opportunity.  
 
She outlined her recent visit to HMS Cambria with the Lord Mayor of Swansea and 
Councillor Wendy Lewis, the new Armed Forces Champion. 
 
She outlined the need to further develop links with both Housing and the Citizens 
Advice Bureau. 
 
She outlined that the Welsh Government had recently carried out a scoping survey, 
which many would have taken part in. Peter Evans from the Welsh Government held 
a workshop in the Bulldogs Centre in Baglan on 22 July, to look at the outcomes and 
consider where and how any identified gaps could be supported. The workshop was 
attended by several members of this Panel.   
 
She and Spencer Martin detailed that included in the funding that Neath Port Talbot 
Council obtained for the Regional Liaison Officer’s post, was an allowance for 
promotion/marketing and events. Suggestions on how this allowance could be used 
were discussed.   
 

62 Swansea Bay University Health Board, Armed Forces Forum. 
 
Grace Halfpenny reported that she had attended a recent meeting with Kath 
Morgans from the Veterans Club, who works for the Health Board. She outlined that 
there had been a disappointing attendance from representatives from the Health 
Board. 
 
She outlined that the Health Board had recently appointed new armed forces 
champion in Jackie Davies. She asked Members of the Panel if they had any health 
board issues to forward to them to her, and she could raise them at future meetings. 
 
Kath Morgans suggested an idea for armed forces/military champions on each ward 
in hospitals. She would raise the idea at work. 
 
Panel Members also raised the matter the fact that they understood that the Health 
Board had ceased their arrangement with the Red Cross and their Home from 
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Cont’d 

 

Hospital scheme. This had noted to have an impact upon veteran patients and the 
organisations that support them. 
 
Grace Halfpenny said that she would raise the issues of Ward Champions, along 
with the future arrangements for supporting patients being discharged from hospital, 
at the next SBU Health Board Forum in September.   
 

63 Update from Panel Members. 
 
Panel Members provided verbal updates relating to the current and proposed 
activities, events and workloads of the respective groups and organisations. 
 
Swansea Council 
Spencer Martin indicated that the signing event for new Members of the Panel held 
in May had proved a great success. 
 
The 2019 Airshow/Armed Forces Day had also proved to be a tremendous event. 
 
Emma Thomas confirmed that the Airshow had been confirmed for 4 & 5 July 2020. 
 
She indicated that no specific plans had been confirmed yet for any VE Day 
commemorations in May 2020. 
 
British Training Board 
Adrian Rabey indicated that the company currently has 20 training vacancies for 
positions in Cardiff. 
 
He indicated that 10 safeguarding places had been given to the Veterans Club, and 
his company was in discussion with Welsh Government and Swansea Council about 
sourcing a suitable disabled friendly facility/hub for veterans within the City Centre.   
 
Action on Hearing Loss 
Charis Moon outlined her organisation can assist with any hearing issues that Panel 
Members can refer to her. 
 
Poppy Factory 
Natalie McCombe referred to the recent event held at Liberty Stadium, from which 
she had received 7 referrals. 
 
She indicated she had 35 active cases currently on her caseload. 
 
Veterans Club 
Kath Jennings, Kat Morgans and Sandy Shaw outlined that the Airshow and recent 
Veterans Network event had expanded their client base. Their workload and referrals 
continue to rise, and she outlined the groups good links with the Prison. 
 
They indicated they continue to build links and a develop their relationship with 
Veterans UK, particularly on pension issues. 
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A new weekly drop in centre had been established at Neath YMCA, this means there 
are now 10 drop in sessions a week now, with another 2 or 3 to be hopefully added 
shortly. 
 
Links with Hugh James Solicitors continue to be grown and develop, and an element 
of mutual referral and assistance is being developed with the firm on legal matters. 
 
The group is due to hold a community event at the Commercial in Gowerton on 
Saturday 3 August. It should have various stands/stalls etc including the RAF flight 
simulator. All were welcome to attend. 
 
Navy 
SLT Matthew Hendery  indicated that the Airshow/Armed Forces Day had gone very 
well, but his service would prefer a more central location in future. 
 
He referred to the upcoming 25th anniversary celebrations of HMS Dragon. 
 
Royal British Legion 
Anna Looker referred to the community support grants that the RBL is able to award 
for things such as bereavement support, health issues etc. Members of the Panel 
were welcome to contact her for advice and assistance. 
 
She outlined the RBL is currently working on a UK wide issue relating to benefit 
reform and the problems associated with them. 
 
 
 
 
The meeting ended at 3.35 pm 
 
 

Chair 
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